## **AGREEMENT**

#### Between

**SEMCO MANAGEMENT, INC.** 

and

## THE OFFICE AND PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES

**INTERNATIONAL UNION, LOCAL 30** 

AFL-CIO, CLC

January 1, 2023 through December 31, 2027



# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

ARTICLE 1 – PURPOSE OF AGREEMENT		1
ARTICLE 2 – SCOPE OF AGREEMENT		1-2
Section 1 – Definitions	1	
Section 2 – Supervisory Employee	2	
Section 3 – Courtesy	2	
Section 4 – Subcontracting	2	
ARTICLE 3 – RECOGNITION AND UNION SECURITY		2-4
Section 1 – Recognition	2	
Section 2 – Union Membership	3	
Section 3 – Maintenance of Membership	3	
Section 4 – Checkoff	3	
Section 5 – Voluntary Contributions	3	
Section 6 – List of Employees	4	
ARTICLE 4 – COMMUNITY DISASTER		4
ARTICLE 5 – MANAGEMENT		4
ARTICLE 6 – GENERAL PROVISIONS		4-6
Section 1 – Seniority Definition	4-5	
Section 2 – Regular Employees	5	
Section 3 – Full-time Employees	5	
Section 4 – Part-time Employees	6	
Section 5 – Temporary Employees	6	
ARTICLE 7 – DISCRIMINATION		6
ARTICLE 8 – NEW HIRES, TRANSFERS, PROMATIONS AND		7-8
ADDITIONAL HOURS		
Section 1 – New Employees and Job Posting	7	
Section 2 – Promotions and Transfer Requests	8	

Section 3 – Promotions	8	
Section 4 – Part-time Additional Hours	8	
ARTICLE 9 – ORIENTATION		8-9
Section 1 – Orientation Period – New Hires	8-9	0-9
	0-9	
(Full-time/Part-time Employees) Section 2 – Transfer Evaluation Period	9	
	9	
Section 3 – Discharge during Orientation	9	
ARTICLE 10 – HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME		9-13
Section 1 – Normal Workweek	9-10	
Section 2 – 4/10 or Variable or "Alternate" Workweek	10	
Section 3 – Overtime	11	
Section 4 – Seventh Day Worked	11	
Section 5 – Scheduling	11-12	
Section 6 – Shift Assignments	12	
Section 7 – Rest Periods	12	
Section 8 – Notice of Intended Absence	12-13	
ARTICLE 11 – COMPENSATION		13-15
Section 1 – Wage Schedules	13	
Section 2 – Wage Rate Upon Promotion	13	
Section 3 – Wage Rate for Out of Class Work Assignment	13-14	
Section 4 – Wage Rate Upon Transfer	14	
Section 5 – Call Back Pay	14	
Section 6 – Reporting Pay	14-15	
Section 7 – Payroll Errors	15	
Section 8 – Make-up Time	15	
ARTICLE 12 – HEALTH AND DENTAL PLAN		15
ARTICLE 13 – PENSION		15-17
ARTICLE 14 – HOLIDAYS		17-20
Section 1 – Paid Holidays	17	20
Section 2 – Pro Rated Holiday Pay for Normal Workweek		

Section 3 – Pro Rated Holiday Pay for 4/10, Variable or "Alternative" Workweek	19	
Section 4 – Holiday Premiums	19	
Section 5 – Floating Holiday	19	
Section 6 – Exceptions	19-20	
ARTICLE 15 – VACATIONS		20-21
Section 1 – Vacations	20	
Section 2 – Temporary Office Shut-down	20-21	
Section 3 – Holiday during Vacation	21	
ARTICLE 16 – SICK LEAVE		21-24
Section 1 – Pay Rate	21	
Section 2 – Sick Leave	21-22	
Section 3 – Year End	22	
Section 4 – Sick and Vacation Accruals	22-23	
Section 5 – Integration of Compensation Benefits and	23	
Paid Sick Leave		
Section 6 – Returning from Sick Leave	24	
ARTICLE 17 – LEAVE OF ABSENCE		24-26
Section 1 – Leave of Absence	24	
Section 2 – Group Insurance	24	
Section 3 – Leave of Absence – Medical	24-25	
Section 4 – Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) / California	25	
Family Rights Act (CFRA) (California Employe	es)	
Section 5 – Leave of Absence – Maternity	25	
Section 6 – Bereavement	25-26	
Section 7 – Leave of Absence – Military	26	
Section 8 – Leave of Absence – Emergency or Personal Reasons	26	
Section 9 – Leave of Absence – Jury Duty	26	
ARTICLE 18 – EDUCATIONAL REIMBURSEMENT PLAN		27
Section 1 – Objective	27	
Section 2 – Eligibility	27	

Section 3 – Licensure or Certification	27	
ARTICLE 19 – CONFIDENTIALITY OF PATIENT INFORMATION		28
ARTICLE 20 – DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE  Section 1 – Discharge for Cause  Section 2 – Termination Pay	28 28-29	28-29
ARTICLE 21 – REDUCTION IN FORCE AND REDUCTION OF SCHEDULED HOURS		29-30
ARTICLE 22 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE  Section 1 – General Principles  Section 2 – Procedure  Section 3 – Grievance  Section 4 – Grievances shall be processed in the following manner:  Section 5 – Arbitration	30 30 30 31 31-32	30-32
ARTICLE 23 – SAFETY		32
ARTICLE 24 – SAVINGS CLAUSE		32
ARTICLE 25 – DURATION OF AGREEMENT		33

#### <u>AGREEMENT</u>

THIS AGREEMENT made and entered into as of the 1st day of January 2018, by and between SEMCO Management, Inc., whose principal offices are located at 380 South Melrose Drive, Suite 407, Vista, CA 92081, herein referred to as the "Employer" and the OFFICE AND PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES INTERNATIONAL UNION, LOCAL 30, AFL-CIO, CLC, whose principal office is located at 6136 Mission Gorge Road, Suite 214, San Diego, CA 92120, hereinafter referred to as the "Union".

#### WITNESSETH:

That the parties hereto have agreed as follows:

#### **ARTICLE 1 - PURPOSE OF AGREEMENT**

It is the intent and purpose of this Agreement to establish the hours, wages and working conditions for the Employees covered by this Agreement; to provide procedures for equitable adjustment for grievances; to prevent interruptions in the performance of this work and, in general, to promote harmonious relations between the Employer and its Employees and the Union. The Union acknowledges Employer's agency status on behalf of other Employees whose Employees are leased from Employer and who will be subject to this Agreement.

#### <u>ARTICLE 2 - SCOPE OF AGREEMENT</u>

#### Section 1 - Definitions

For the purposes of this Agreement, "Employees" as and whenever used in this Agreement shall mean and include those persons employed by the employer throughout the United States in the classifications set forth. The Employees are working for the employer listed in this agreement.

#### Section 2 - Supervisory Employee

Employer recognizes the fact that bona fide supervisory Employees are only those who have the authority to hire, promote, discipline, discharge or otherwise effect changes in the status of Employees or effectively recommend such action, and it is not the Employer's policy to establish jobs or job titles for the purpose of excluding such Employees from the units as established in Article 2, Section 1, of our mutual Agreement. Supervisory Employees will not perform duties normally performed by Employees falling within the scope of this Agreement except for training, emergencies requiring immediate action, or under circumstances that are beyond the control of the Employer to include those instances when it is impossible to find qualified replacements for vacant established positions.

#### Section 3 - Courtesy

The Union and Employer agree to encourage all Employees, regardless of position or profession, to perform in an efficient, courteous and dignified manner when such individuals interact with fellow Employees, patients and the public.

## Section 4 - Subcontracting

Subcontracting shall mean the removal of bargaining unit work to an outside shop or agency and/or the bringing in of temporary agency personnel to perform bargaining unit work. Except in emergency situations, the Employer shall not subcontract work which is normally or customarily performed by Employees *covered* by this Agreement without first having made a reasonable effort to complete such work by utilizing existing Employees.

#### **ARTICLE 3 - RECOGNITION AND UNION SECURITY**

# Section 1 - Recognition

The Employer agrees to recognize the Union as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent for the purpose of collective bargaining with respect to rates of work and working conditions for all office Employees, clerical Employees, technical and professional Employees, LVN's, nurses' aides, laboratory technologists, X-ray technicians, physical therapists, low and mid-level supervisors and all other Employees as set forth in the wage schedules of this Agreement, excluding physicians, professionals, confidential Employees, and independent contractors.

#### Section 2 – Union Membership

All present Employees who have become members of or have applied for membership in the Union shall maintain membership therein as a condition of continued employment. All future Employees hired by the Employer shall, on the thirty-first (31st) day following the beginning of their employment, become and remain members of the Union in good standing as a condition of continued employment.

#### <u>Section 3 – Maintenance of Membership</u>

Employees who are required hereunder to maintain membership and fail to do so shall, upon notice of such action in writing from the Union and the Employer be replaced.

# Section 4 - Checkoff

The Employer shall deduct from each Union members wages, the amount of Union dues and initiation fee uniformly required by the Union of all Employees covered by this Agreement who have voluntarily agreed to a written assignment which shall be irrevocable until the termination date of this Agreement.

The Union shall indemnify the Employer and hold it harmless against any and all suits, claims, demands and liabilities that shall arise out of or by reason of any action that shall be taken by the Employer for the purpose of complying with the foregoing provisions of this Article.

#### Section 5 – Voluntary Contributions

The employer shall deduct from the wages of any Employee who submits a voluntary authorization card, an amount designated by such Employee for Union's "J.B. Moss of the Electorate (Vote) fund. Such deductions shall be made on the same date that Employees' receive their regular paychecks.

Voluntary contributions deducted from Employees' paychecks shall be made payable to the J.B. Moss Voice of the Electorate (Vote) fund and forwarded monthly to the Secretary-Treasurer of the Office and Professional Employees International Union, AFL-CIO, P.O. Box 1761, New York, NY 10013, along with a listing of the names and contributors of the amounts.

#### Section 6 – List of Employees

On a monthly basis the Employer shall supply the Union with the names, addresses and classifications of work of new Employees and the names of Employees terminated.

#### **ARTICLE 4 - COMMUNITY DISASTER**

Because of the nature of a medical care organization, it is recognized that a major community disaster could require the services of Employer's facilities far beyond those normally provided. In the event of such a disaster, and in recognition of our obligation to the community, Article 9 - "Hours of Employment and Overtime" will be inapplicable during the period of such unusual demands caused by this disaster, provided that the facilities of the organization are made available to the community at large.

# **ARTICLE 5 - MANAGEMENT**

The Union recognizes that there are rights and responsibilities belonging solely to the Employer such as, but not limited to, the authority to determine the type and scope of work to be performed and the services and products, if any, to be provided, to establish schedules of operation and work load, and to decide the methods, processes, means and places of providing services and products, except where specifically limited in this Agreement.

The authority to select, direct, adjust, transfer, increase and decrease the working force, to remove Employees and to maintain discipline among and efficiency of, Employees shall be vested solely and exclusively in the Employer, except as may be specifically limited by this Agreement. The Union recognizes that the Employer has the right to make and to establish rules of conduct for Employees in or on Employer's property, and to fix and determine penalties for violation of such rules. The Union reserves the right to object to the Employer's actions in any of the above respects through the Grievance Procedure provided for in this Agreement.

#### **ARTICLE 6 - GENERAL PROVISIONS**

#### Section 1 - Seniority Definition

Seniority shall be defined for all regular Employees as continuous service in calendar months from date of hire within the Bargaining Unit with the Employer.

Seniority dates for Employees shall be adjusted for all leaves of absence exceeding thirty (30) calendar days except as otherwise provided for in this Agreement.

An Employee's seniority shall be broken for any of the following reasons:

- 1. Whenever the Employee quits.
- 2. Whenever the Employee is discharged.
- 3. Whenever the Employee, when on layoff, fails to return to work within five (5) working days after having been notified by the Employer by Registered Mail, Return Receipt Requested, to the Employee's last known address, to return to work.
- 4. Whenever the Employee has been laid off for more than twelve (12) consecutive months.

A regular Employee who has six (6) months service and has terminated and is rehired within six (6) months will retain all previously accrued seniority for wages and benefits.

# Section 2 - Regular Employees

A Regular Employee is an Employee who is hired with the expectation that their service with the company is of an unspecified duration and who have completed the eighteen (18) week (or 26 week extended) orientation period.

## Section 3- Full-time Employees

A Full-time Employee is an Employee who is scheduled to work at least thirty (30) hours per week and is eligible to avail themselves of Company benefits. (Employees who work less than forty (40) hours per week receive pro-rated benefits). Any Employee who works less than thirty (30) hours per week will not be eligible for insurance benefits. An Employee working twenty (20) to twenty-nine (29) hours per week is eligible for certain benefits such as a pension plan and receive reduced pro-rated benefits; however, by definition, that Employee is neither Full-time or Part-time.

# Section 4 - Part-time Employees

A Part-time Employee is an Employee who is scheduled to work less than twenty (20) hours per week and is typically not eligible for Employee benefits except for the pension plan benefit and any State mandated sick pay.

# <u>Section 5 – Temporary Employees</u>

A Temporary Employee is one who is hired for an interim period of four (4) months or less. All persons hired to replace Employees who are on a leave of absence are to be considered temporary and shall be so advised and shall be informed of the approximate date the regular Employee is expected to return from leave and whenever possible these Employees shall be given two (2) weeks' notice of termination.

Vacation, sick leave, health plan coverage, dental plan coverage and holiday benefits are not extended to Employees in a temporary status for four (4) months or less. However, such Employees who work on a holiday shall be paid at the premium rate for hours worked on the holiday (two (2) times regular rate - no holiday allowance).

In the event a temporary Employee is needed for an interim period beyond four (4) months, vacation, sick leave, health plan coverage, dental plan coverage and holiday benefits (for those who work thirty (30) or more hours per week) shall then become effective pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement; and the Employer shall notify the Union of the name of the replacement Employee, the name of the Employee on leave, the duration of their leave, their classification and their department. A temporary who works beyond twelve (12) months shall automatically become a regular Employee pursuant to Article 6.

# **ARTICLE 7 - DISCRIMINATION**

The Employer and the Union agree that there shall be no discrimination against any Employee or applicant because of Ancestry, Age (40 and above), Color, Disability (physical and mental, including HIV & Aids), Genetic Information, Gender, gender identity, and gender expression, Marital Status, Medical Condition (genetic characteristics, cancer or a record or history of cancer), Military or veteran status, National origin (including language use restrictions), Race, Religion (includes religious dress and grooming practice), Sex (includes pregnancy, childbirth breastfeeding and/or related medical conditions) and Sexual Orientation as provided by law.

#### ARTICLE 8 - NEW HIRES. TRANSFERS. PROMOTIONS AND ADDITIONAL HOURS

# Section 1 - New Employees and Job Posting

The Employer agrees to advise the Union of existing vacancies in the classifications covered by this Agreement upon request so that the Union may refer applicants for such job openings to the Employer for the Employer's consideration, it being understood that the Employer is free to hire from any source.

When vacancies occur in positions subject to this Agreement, the Employer agrees to post such vacancies where the vacancies occur. All job postings shall include the classification, scheduled hours, number of hours per week, days off, pay grade and qualifications of this position.

All job vacancies shall be posted for seven (7) calendar days in a timely manner.

In the event a job is posted, and no Employee meets the qualifications and/or the position requirements are revised, the Employer will repast the position, and if not filled, will be posted to the outside. The criteria listed on the job posting must be related to the actual duties of the position. The Employer will not revise current job postings for the purpose of excluding Employee transfers.

The Employer will provide the Union with one copy of the job posting upon request. When a position is canceled, or changed from full-time to part-time or vice versa, the Union shall be advised by written notice.

Such notice shall include the reason for the cancellation or the change of status.

When a position under this Agreement becomes vacant and the Employer chooses either to not fill the position or to fill the position with a lower rated classification, the Employer will provide the Union with prior notification of such decision. Upon request, the Employer will meet with the Union to discuss such decision.

Each Employee applying for a new position or transfer will be considered and will be notified if denied the position and the reasons for such denial.

# Section 2 - Promotions and Transfer Requests

Employees shall be allowed to submit transfer requests on a form provided by the Employer for jobs which become vacant. In filling any vacancy all qualified Employees who have submitted transfer requests within the seven (7) day posting period shall be preferred over outside applicants. All qualified Employees who have submitted transfer requests after the seven (7) day posting period shall be given equal consideration with the outside applicants. Employees may not apply for a transfer until they have completed the initial new hire orientation period.

#### Section 3 - Promotions

An Employee promoted from the bargaining unit to a supervisory position, or an Employee transferred or promoted out of the unit to a non-represented position, shall not accrue seniority, but shall retain his/her seniority accredited to him/her at the time of such transfer. The Employee may choose, within ten (10) days, to step down from the new position, and revert back to their former position.

## Section 4 – Part-time Additional Hours

When additional regular part-time hours become available, the Employer may, subject to efficiency of operations, offer such hours not to exceed eight (8) hours per day and forty (40) hours per week, based on the Employee's seniority and ability to perform the work. These hours will be offered by seniority to part-time Employees.

#### **ARTICLE 9 - ORIENTATION**

# Section 1 - Orientation Period - New Hires (Full-time/Part-time Employees)

New hires entering the bargaining unit shall be regarded as orientation Employees during the first eighteen (18) calendar weeks of their initial employment for all Employees.

Upon completion of the original period, if the Employee cannot be properly evaluated for purposes of retention, the Employer may extend the new hire orientation period up to an additional eight (8) calendar weeks, not to exceed twenty-six (26) calendar weeks, and the Employee and the Union will be notified of the extension and the reason for such extension.

Upon completion of the orientation period such new hires shall be entitled to seniority dating back to the most recent date of hire with the Employer.

An Employee may elect to return to his/her former job within fourteen (14) working days from the date of transfer without loss of seniority of former wage rates.

# Section 2 - Transfer Evaluation Period

When a full-time or part-time Employee transfers to a higher rated or equal rated position, he/she shall undergo an eighteen (18) calendar week transfer evaluation period in the new position. If the Employee fails to qualify for the new position, the Employee maintains the right to return to his/her former job, whenever possible, or to a comparable job without loss of seniority including the Employee's former wage rate.

#### <u>Section 3 – Discharge during Orientation</u>

New Employees covered by this Agreement may be discharged during their initial orientation period without cause and without recourse to the grievance procedure.

#### **ARTICLE 10 – HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME**

#### Section 1 - Normal Workweek

This Article is intended to define the normal hours of work and shall not be construed as a guarantee of hours work per day or per week, or of days of work per week. Forty (40) hours, consisting of five (5) consecutive eight (8) hour days shall constitute a normal workweek. A regular day's work shall consist of nine (9) consecutive hours with not more than one (1) hour unpaid meal period (lunch).

- 1. A workday during a normal workweek is defined as the twenty-four (24) hour period beginning when the Employee commences work.
- 2. A workweek is defined as beginning on Sunday 12:00 am and ending Saturday 11:59 pm. Overnight shifts that begin in one workweek and end in a new workweek shall be counted on the previous standard workweek.

- 3. Pay days are on a bi-weekly basis, on every other Friday (except if Friday is a federal holiday, then pay day is on the previous banking day).
- 4. A shift shall be defined as a designated and scheduled period of work.

# Section 2 – 4 / 10 or Variable or "Alternate" Workweek

This Article is intended to define the 4 / 10 or variable or "alternate" hours of work and shall not be construed as a guarantee of hours work per day or per week, or of days of work per week. Forty (40) hours, consisting of four (4) consecutive ten (10) hour days shall constitute a 4 / 10 workweek. A 4 / 10 work day shall consist of eleven (11) consecutive hours with not more than one (1) hour unpaid meal break. A variable or "alternate" workweek is forty (40) hours that shall consist of no less than three (3) or greater than six (6) consecutive or non-consecutive days with a minimum of twenty-four (24) consecutive hours of time off. A day's work on a variable or "alternate" workweek may be fixed or variable; the work day shall not exceed eleven (11) consecutive hours with not more than one (1) hour unpaid meal period or be less than four (4) hours worked.

- 1. A workday is defined as the twenty-four (24) hour period beginning when the Employee commences work. In the absence of a regular twenty-four period, the workday is defined as the period between beginning at 12:00 am and ending at 11:59 pm.
- 2. A workweek is defined as beginning on Sunday 12:00 am and ending Saturday 11:59 pm. Overnight shifts that begin 11:59 pm or earlier in one workweek and end on 12:00am or after in a new workweek shall be counted on the previous standard workweek.
- 3. Pay days are on a semimonthly basis, the 15th and 31st of each month. When the 15th or 31st falls on a weekend, the preceding Friday is payday.
- 4. A shift shall be defined as a designated and scheduled period of work.

Employees must work at least twenty (20) hours per week to work a variable or "alternative" schedule.

#### Section 3 - Overtime

In a normal workweek, all hours more than eight (8) hours in one (1) day or in excess of forty (40) hours in one (1) scheduled workweek shall be paid for at the overtime rate of one and one-half (1 1/2) times the straight time hourly rate for all hours worked over eight (8) and two (2) times the straight time hourly rate for all hours worked over twelve (12) in one (1) shift.

In a four (4) day per week, ten (10) hour per day (4 / 10) or variable "alternate" schedule work week, all hours in excess of ten (10) hours in one day or in excess of forty (40) hours in one (1) scheduled workweek shall be paid at the overtime rate of one and one-half (1 1/2) times the straight time hourly rate for all hours worked over ten (10) and two (2) times the straight time hourly rate for all hours worked over twelve (12) in one (1) shift.

The Employer shall pay two and one-half (2 1/2) times the straight time hourly rate for all hours worked more than sixteen (16) hours in any one workday.

The parties recognize and affirm that the Collective Bargaining Agreement covers Employees who are classified as "overtime exempt" executive, administrative and/or professional Employees under the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) and/or other State or local orders, including Employees who perform supervisory duties. Such Employees shall not be subject to the provisions of the Collective Bargaining Agreement applicable to hourly and salary non-exempt Employees covered by the Collective Bargaining Agreement, including but not limited to ARTICLE 10- HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME, Sections 1-4, and ARTICLE 11-COMPENSATION, Section 7.

#### Section 4 – Seventh Day Worked

All work performed on the seventh (7) consecutive day of work and thereafter shall be paid for at the rate of two and one-half (2 1/2) times the straight time hourly rate. This rate shall continue until Employee receives a period of twenty-four (24) hours or more of time off.

# Section 5 - Scheduling

The Employer will exercise its efforts in good faith, subject to the requirements of efficient operations, to the end that Employees will be scheduled on a basis of a normal workweek or forty (40) hours within five (5) consecutive eight (8) hour days, followed by two (2) consecutive days of rest.

In certain cases, the Employer may require Employees to work a four (4) day per week, ten (10) hour per day (4 / 10) or variable or "alternate" schedule. Any variable or "alternate" schedules must allow Employees to have at least twenty-four (24) hours of consecutive rest in a particular week.

The Employer will make every effort to work with Employees to develop and implement a work schedule which meets the needs of the department and the Employees.

In all cases, except those cases of emergency, should it be necessary in the interest of efficient and economical operations to establish scheduled departing from the normal workweek, the Employer and the Union, at the request of either, shall confer to determine whether, based upon the facts of the situation, mutually satisfactory modified schedules can be arranged, but the final right to arrange working schedules rests with the Employer in order to avoid adversely affecting operations.

#### Section 6 - Shift Assignments

In the event the Employer changes the Employee's shift assignments, consideration will be given to the desires of the affected Employees. If there is no mutual agreement, changes will be made in reverse order of seniority provided that merit and ability are adequate to the Employer's staffing requirements.

#### Section 7 – Rest Periods

Each Employee is allowed a rest period during each continuous four (4) hours of work as close as possible to the mid-point of the period. If canteens operation is required on the job concerned, a substitute will be provided by the supervisor for the rest period. In no case, shall a rest period exceed ten (10) minutes in length. In the unusual circumstances where an Employee is unable to take time off for a rest period, the Employee may request and receive the time equivalent to such rest period at the next scheduled lunch period that day or later in the shift. Such rescheduling within the shift shall be at the Employer's option.

# <u>Section 8 – Notice of Intended Absence</u>

Employees who are required to be absent from work for any reason will provide their immediate supervisor or his/her designated representative with reasonable notice of such

intended absences and the reasons for the absences, therefore.

Except for an emergency, such notice must be provided to said supervisor immediately following the Employee's knowledge of the need for such absence.

# **ARTICLE 11 - COMPENSATION**

# Section 1 - Wage Schedules

The wage schedules are set forth in Appendix "A" hereto are general. Said wage schedules are subject to change during this Agreement period depending on minimum wage rate or other wage law changes for federal, state and / or local jurisdictions. In no event, will any compensation of any job position be less than the minimum wage. The wage schedules are established to indicate a pay increase rate of the minimum classification wages of approximately three (3) percent per annum based on a combination of merit, seniority, and cost of living index.

#### Section 2 - Wage Rate Upon Promotion

An Employee who is promoted from one labor grade will be advanced to the rate which is equal to the wage seniority level of the Employee's lower labor grade. In the event an Employee is promoted to a labor grade two or more grades above his/her existing labor grade, the Employee will be advanced to the rate which is equal to or next above a one labor grade promotion explained in the foregoing sentence.

#### Section 3 – Wage Rate for Out of Class Work Assignment

Each Employee will have a regular job classification title and job classification. When an Employee is required to perform work in a classification other than his/her regular classification, his/her hourly rate shall be determined as follows:

1. When an Employee temporarily performs work in a job classification lower than his/her regular classification, he/she will continue to receive the regular hourly rate of pay which he/she is entitled in his/her regular job classification, at the time the work is performed in the lower classification.

2. Employees working in a higher classification on a temporary basis shall receive the hourly rate for the higher classification and be paid at the same step rate held in the Employee's regular classification for all time spent in the higher classification.

#### <u>Section 4 – Wage Rate Upon Transfer</u>

An Employee who has permanently transferred to a position in a higher grade shall be paid the next highest rate of pay in the new grade level to which he/she transferred.

An Employee who is transferred to a position in his/her same grade level shall receive the same rate as is applicable to that grade level. Credit for service in this equal grade level shall be allowed for the purpose of determining the date of his/her next adjustment.

#### Section 5 – Call Back Pay

All Employees called to work prior to or subsequent to their regular shift shall receive a minimum of two (2) hours pay at their regular rate subject to the applicable overtime and premium provisions. In addition, a regular full-time Employee called to work on an unscheduled workday shall receive a minimum of two (2) hours pay at his / her regular rate subject to the applicable overtime and premium provisions.

Call Back shall be defined as a call for an Employee to perform work after leaving the premises and clocked out but before he / she is next scheduled to work.

This provision does not apply to Employees scheduled to work two (2) hours or less or if Employees who are on scheduled vacations or absences either are requested to perform work or voluntarily perform work while on a scheduled vacation or absence.

## Section 6 – Reporting Pay

Employees who a requested to report to work or who are scheduled to work, and who are permitted to come to work without receiving prior notice that no work is available, shall perform any work to which they may be assigned. When the Employer is unable to utilize such Employee and the reason for lack of work is within the control of the Employer, the Employee shall be paid an amount of money equivalent to four (4) hours at the straight time hourly rate. The provisions of this Section shall not apply if the lack of work is not within the control of the Employer or if the Employer makes a reasonable effort to notify

the Employees by electronic mail, text message or telephone not to report for work at least two (2) hours before their scheduled time to work. It shall be the responsibility of the Employee to notify the Employer of their current address and telephone number. Failure to do so shall preclude the Employer from the notification requirements and the payment of the above guarantee.

#### Section 7 - Payroll Errors

A paycheck error shall be corrected within three (3) working days from the time the Employee notifies the supervisor of a verified error.

# Section 8 - Make-up Time

An Employee who is absent for authorized paid time off (PTO) in any work week may request to work on his/her regularly scheduled day off within said work week. Such request may be granted based upon availability of work and such Employee will be paid his/her straight time hourly rate.

## **ARTICLE 12 - HEALTH AND DENTAL PLAN**

The Employer shall contract with one or more appropriately licensed Insurers to provided Medical, Dental and Prescription benefits for each bargaining unit Employee who regularly works 30 hours or more per week, and; A) executes appropriate application forms for such coverage, and B) authorizes the Employer to deduct a predetermined co-payment amount from the Employee's wages. The Employer reserves the right to change insurers from time to time as it deems necessary due to rate increases or governmental fiat.

The Employer further agrees that upon receipt of an authorization from an Employee the Employer will deduct such amount from the Employee's wages so as to provide coverage for the dependents of such Employee.

# **ARTICLE 13 - PENSION**

All regular Employees who are at least eighteen (18) years of age shall be immediately vested in the OPEIU National 401(k) Retirement Plan. As concerns ARTICLE 13 - PENSION, the employer, has determined that it is in the best interest of the Employees

and the Employer to provide a 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan. All interested parties were appropriately notified, including representatives of the Union.

The Employer has contracted with the OPEIU National 401(k) National Retirement Savings Plan in order to retain complicate with §401(a) of the Internal Revenue Code. The Union has reviewed and approved the plan document under ARTICLE 13 – PENSION of this agreement.

The Employer will match Employee contributions to the plan up to two percent (2 %) of compensation from the day the Employee enrolls into the plan up to the total contribution plan year (January 1 – December 31). The match would be made on a payroll to payroll basis. Under the terms of the plan, participants shall also have the right to defer up to their entire gross compensation minus standard tax deductions (100% maximum, but not to exceed the statutory annual limitations as determined by the Secretary of the Treasury).

All participants shall have the exclusive right to direct their own account balances in a variety of mutual fund families which will be available. Authorized participant deferrals shall by payroll deducted, and the plan participants shall have the further right to maintain or alter the percentage or fixed number of individual deferrals on a quarterly basis.

All vested money shall be available to Employees at termination of employment, death, disability, or retirement in the form of a lump sum, installments or an annuity depending on the account value at the time. Complete information concerning the aforesaid plan is contained in a separate booklet which shall be provided by the Employer.

- (a) The Employer will execute a Participation Agreement with Local 30 and the Trustees of the OPEIU National 401(k) Savings Plan (the "Plan") in the form annexed to this Agreement as Exhibit "A" and incorporated by reference herein evidencing the Employer's participation in the Plan effective prior to any employee deferral being received by the Plan.
- (b) The Plan is being administered by Trustees (an equal number representing the Union and Employers respectively) under an Agreement and Declaration of Trust dated November 27, 2017, incorporated and made a part hereof, and shall continue to be so administered. The Employer hereby adopts said Agreement and agrees to be bound thereby as if the same were incorporated at length as part of this Agreement.

(c) The Employer also hereby agrees to be bound and to abide by the terms and conditions of the Plan, the Plan's Summary Plan Description, the Plan's related trust instrument, all decisions and policies and procedures promulgated by the Trustees of the Plan, including, but not limited to, contribution delinquency, audit and collections policies, as may be amended or modified, and any interpretations of any foregoing by the Trustees. The Plan's trust instrument, Trustee Policies, plan document and Summary Plan Description will be all incorporated herein by reference.

## **ARTICLE 14 - HOLIDAYS**

# Section 1 - Paid Holidays

The following days shall be observed as paid holidays: New Year's Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, Christmas Day, a Floating Holiday. When one of the above holidays falls on a Sunday, the holiday will normally be observed on Monday. If the holiday falls on a Saturday, the holiday will normally be observed on the preceding Friday. All full-time Employees will be eligible for holiday pay with the following requirements:

Employees must work both the scheduled workday prior to and following the holiday in order to qualify for holiday pay. Employees on authorized, excused absences on the day before and/or after the holiday may also receive holiday pay. Holidays are paid at straight time rates and are not calculated for purpose of determining overtime. Employees who are on a leave of absence do not qualify for holiday pay.

#### Section 2 - Pro Rated Holiday Pay for Normal Workweek

Employees who regularly work on a schedule of twenty (20) or more hours per week (but less than 40) and work five (5) days per week will be eligible for holiday pay on a pro-rated basis, in proportion to the average weekly hours worked per the following schedule. The below schedule is based on a standard workweek:

<u>Holiday Hrs</u>
5.9
5.8
5.7
5.6
5.5
5.4
5.3
5.2
5.1
5.0
4.9
4.8
4.7
4.6
4.5
4.4
4.3
4.2
4.1
4.0

With written agreement between Employer, Management and Union, Employees may elect to have holiday compensation be paid at the normal hours on a specific day of the week Employees normally work on instead of pro-rated. This would mean if a holiday falls on a Monday and the employee normally works 8 hours on Mondays, the Employee may be paid 8 hours per that day. Employees who work 5 hours on Mondays, then that Employee may be paid for 5 hours holiday. Employees who commonly work variable schedules would fall under the conditions in Section 3 below.

Holidays that occur on a day normally reserved for an unscheduled day would result in no holiday compensation.

This would require agreement from all Employees, Management and Union to be applied.

The above pro-rated scale would be used if there is a lack of an agreement.

# Section 3 - Pro Rated Holiday Pay for 4 / 10, Variable or "Alternative" Workweek

Employees who work a 4 / 10 schedule on the same days every work week will receive ten (10) hours of holiday day on the day holiday occurs on where the Employee is normally scheduled to work. If a holiday occurs on a day normally reserved for an unscheduled day, then there is no holiday compensation.

Employees who work a variable or "alternative" schedule will have their holiday compensation based on what the Employee would normally be scheduled for that day of the week. Holiday pay normally is determined by the average working hours of the four (4) previous weeks on the day of week the holiday falls on, EXCEPT if the day the employee is scheduled to work more hours than on that same day of the week in previous weeks, that Employee would be compensated for the HIGHER amount. If a holiday occurs on a day the Employee is NOT scheduled to work, then the Employee would be compensated based on the average hours the Employee worked in the previous four (4) weeks prior to the holiday.

# Section 4 - Holiday Premiums

Regular Employees working on paid holiday shall be paid at straight time for hours worked in addition to eligible holiday pay.

#### Section 5 - Floating Holiday

A floating holiday of the Employee's choice will be provided. Employees must inform the Employer in writing of the day of their choice at least four (4) full weeks prior to the date of the day requested. The following holiday will insofar as possible be granted on the day most desired by the Employee.

#### Section 6 - Exceptions

The provisions of this Article shall not accrue to the benefit of an Employee on leave of absence or layoff, except that an Employee absent from work due to illness or injury shall be entitled to holiday benefits for a holiday occurring during a period of illness which he/she is entitled to paid sick leave. To be eligible for holiday benefits, an Employee must also

have worked both his/her last scheduled shift prior to and the next scheduled shift following such holiday, except that this requirement will not apply if the Employee's absence is authorized by the Employer from said shifts due to bona fide illness. The Employer may require that such illness by certified.

If an Employee is absent on paid sick leave and a holiday occurs during such absence, if he/she is eligible for holiday pay, such pay shall be charged to the holiday and not against sick leave credits.

## **ARTICLE 15 - VACATIONS**

#### Section 1 - Vacations

Regular, full-time Employees begin to accrue vacation time from their date of hire following successful completion of six (6) months of service. Vacation hours may not be taken until completion of six (6) months of service. Vacation time accrual is based on the length of employment service. The accrual rates are as follows:

Length of Service	Accrued Vacation
One through five years	2 weeks per year at scheduled hours (up to 80 hours)
Six through ten years	3 weeks per year at scheduled hours (up to 120 hours)
Eleven or more years	4 weeks per year at scheduled hours (up to 160 hours)

Vacation for regular, full-time Employees working less than forty (40) hours per week will be accrued on a pro rata basis. Vacation schedules are established by giving consideration to Employee requests and must be approved by the Field Supervisor. Vacations will be scheduled at the discretion of management.

# <u>Section 2 – Temporary Office Shut-down</u>

In the event an office is closed during the year, Employees shall be notified in advance of the dates of such shut-downs, at a minimum of sixty (60) days. In these cases, Employees may take vacation if eligible.

Vacation pay shall be paid at the Employee's salary base rate in effect at the time of their

vacation. Earned vacation must be taken within the calendar year following the first year of Employment. Vacations not taken within that twelve-month period must have their postponements specifically requested by the Company.

Employees who are terminated shall receive accrued and unused vacation pay on the basis of their current salary rate. Vacation pay is paid on the regular pay cycle.

# Section 3 - Holiday during Vacation

If a paid holiday, as set forth in Article 14, Section 1, occurs during an Employee's vacation period, that day shall not be chargeable against accrued vacation. If an additional day's vacation is taken because of said holiday, it shall be taken so as to run concurrently with vacation.

#### **ARTICLE 16 - SICK LEAVE**

# Section 1 – Pay Rate

All such sick pay will be computed at the Employee's base straight time rate in effect at the time of payment.

#### Section 2 – Sick Leave

Regular, full-time, non-exempt Employees shall be covered by a sick leave program which can be used in cases to include:

- illness for self, child, parent or spouse;
- jury duty;
- emergency duty as a volunteer firefighter, reserve police officer or emergency rescue personnel;
- time off to visit a child's school or to appear at school when required.
- time off to vote;
- drug and/or alcohol rehabilitation;
- literacy assistance;
- time off to vote; or
- temporary military leave and / or reserve duty,

Do note that the above conditions are required by California sick leave laws and may NOT apply to other States. States that have their own sick leave rules that differ from California's law will be applied to SEMCO's sick leave program.

Sick leave starts accruing immediately on their date of hire on the basis of one (1) hour of sick time for every thirty (30) hours worked up to a maximum of forty-eight (48) sick hours in a calendar year. Employee are entitled to use sick pay after the completion of 90 calendar days of employment. This accrual rate applies to all Employees full-time or part-time. Sick leave pay will be provided only for days the Employee is normally scheduled to work. To be eligible for sick pay; an Employee must notify the Office Manager or the personnel office as soon as possible that he/she is sick and unable to work. In some cases, a medical release may be required for bona fide illness or disability. Unauthorized or excessive absenteeism can be cause for dismissal.

#### Section 3 – Year End

It is mandatory to retain up to twenty-four (24) hours of sick leave accruals for the following calendar year. Employees will be paid fifty percent (50%) their normal hourly pay rate for all sick hours more than twenty-four (24) in effect on December 31.

Employees who terminate shall receive accrued and unused sick pay based on their current salary rate.

#### Section 4 - Sick and Vacation Accruals

Each regular, full-time Employee is hired with zero sick and vacation hours. Employees earn or accrue an equal portion (1/26) of annual sick and vacation hours each pay period worked. An Employee will accrue 1.538 hours of vacation and 1.333 hours of sick pay for every 40 hours worked (approximately 3.077 hours of vacation and 2.666 hours of sick pay each bi-weekly pay period of 80 hours). This accrual method results in a maximum of 80 hours (10 full days) of vacation and 48 hours (6 full days) of sick pay after working a yearly total of 1,440 hours for sick and 2,080 hours for vacation. (This example is based on the averages for a non-orientation, full-time, regular Employee working 40 hours per week.) Accruing sick and vacation hours each period worked means that Employees accrue these benefits in direct proportion to their length of service.

Sick accrues at the rate of one hour for every 30 working hours to a maximum of 48 sick hours for all staff regardless of seniority, classification, hours worked or years of service. The maximum yearly number of 48 sick hours will be reached, and sick will stop accruing for the remainder of the current year once an Employee has reached 1,440 working hours.

Vacation accrues at various rates based on seniority:

These numbers listed are based on Employees working 40 hours per week. The rates will be reduced for staff working less than 40 hours per week.

- Employees with 6 months up to 5 years of services will accrue up to 3.077 vacation hours per bi-weekly payroll.
- Employees with more than 5 years and up to 10 years of service will accrue up to 4.615 vacation hours per bi-weekly payroll).
- Employees with 10 or more years of service will accrue up to 6.154 vacation hours per bi-weekly payroll.

Employees who work more than 40 hours per week will have a rate higher than the above numbers; however, the maximum yearly number of 80, 120 or 160 vacation hours will be reached, and vacation will stop accruing for the remainder of the current year once an Employee has reached 2,080 working hours.

# <u>Section 5 - Integration of Compensation Benefits and Paid Sick Leave</u>

If an Employee is eligible for basic State Disability Insurance (SDI), Employer paid sick leave shall be reduced by the amount of the SDI benefit the Employee is eligible to receive. The reduced amount of sick leave payment shall then be charged against the Employee's earned sick leave. If an Employee is eligible for Worker's Compensation Insurance payments, the same method of integration with Employer paid sick leave shall apply.

It is the Employee's responsibility to promptly file claims for any compensation benefits for which he/she may be eligible and to report the amount of such benefits to the Employer.

In the payment to Employees on sick leave, disability or Worker's Compensation, the Employer will deduct taxes in accordance with Federal and State law.

#### Section 6 - Returning from Sick Leave

An Employee returning from sick leave shall be returned to their former position, or an equivalent position, provided the Employee can perform the work.

#### <u>ARTICLE 17 – LEAVE OF ABSENCE</u>

#### Section 1 - Leave of Absence

A leave of absence, without pay, may be granted Employees at the convenience of the Employer for the reasons shown below. Employees with less than eighteen (18) calendar weeks of continuous service are not eligible for certain leaves of absence. In the interest of work schedules, the employer may fill the job of an Employee on an extended leave of absence. Accrual of or eligibility for insurance, vacation, sick leave, holiday or other service-related benefits will not occur during any leave of absence, except as stated below. Employees may request prior to the commencement of the leave to be paid all sick and vacation time accrued to date. Employees intending to return to work following medical or maternity leave, must notify the Field supervisor of their intent to return to work prior to the expiration of the medical or maternity leave of absence. If such notification is not received, the Employee will be considered to have resigned at the end of the leave period.

#### Section 2 - Group Insurance

Employees who have been granted medical or maternity Leaves of Absence shall be provided continued group insurance coverage for a period of not more than twelve (12) weeks following the commencement of the LOA (if the leave falls under the FMLA and/or other State guidelines). Other LOA's are not eligible for continued insurance coverage. Coverage beyond that time will at the Employee's option, consisting either of a choice to obtain coverage under the Company's conversion plan of an insurance plan of the Employee's own choosing. NOTE: Employees must have been covered under the group health plan a minimum of ninety (90) calendar days to be eligible for conversion.

# Section 3 – Leave of Absence - Medical

A medical leave of absence may be granted if an Employee has a bona fide work or nonwork-related illness or disability which prevents him/her from working for a period longer than ten (10) working days. Medical leave is limited to the FMLA and/or other State time limits each and will be extended only with the understanding that reinstatement at the end of the leave period will be subject to availability of position openings. Total medical leave, including extensions, may normally not exceed one hundred twenty (120) days.

The Company will require a doctor's release (statement of evidence of good health) at the time of return from a medical or maternity leave of absence.

# <u>Section 4- Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) / California Family Rights Act (CFRA) (California Employees)</u>

The Employer will comply with the provisions of the California Family Rights Act of 1993 (CFRA), as amended, and with the provisions of the Federal Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 (for both California and non-California Employees), as amended. Any alleged violations of this Paragraph must be pursued under the procedures of those acts.

#### Section 5 - Leave of Absence - Maternity

Employees may obtain a maternity leave of absence without pay. An Employee who is pregnant will be permitted to work during the pregnancy as long as the Employee meets the following criteria: The Employee must be capable of performing the required functions of the job in an effective manner and she must provide the Employer with medical evidence from the physician indicating (a) the estimated time of delivery, (b) the date the physician recommends the Employee stops working, and (c) any restrictions regarding work. The supervisor may place temporary job limitations on the Employee.

The Employee may return to work after the birth of the child as soon as the physician verifies that the Employee is able to work, but normally no later than one hundred twenty (120) days following commencement of the leave of absence. California Employees may have additional leave time as provided by State law.

The physician's verifying statement must be presented to the manager.

#### Section 6 - Bereavement

Employees having a death in their immediate family shall be granted up to five (5) days

bereavement paid leave to handle necessary details and to attend the funeral.

Employees are not required to take the bereavement leave on consecutive days; however, Employees must complete their leave within three (3) months of the family member's death.

A person's immediate family includes his or her father, mother, father-in-law, mother-in-law, sister, brother, spouse, child, grandparents, grandchildren, legal guardian or domestic partner or any person not listed who can be claimed as a dependent on Employee's taxes.

#### Section 7 – Leave of Absence - Military

Any Employee who is inducted or volunteers to go into military service will be placed on a leave of absence in accordance with the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA). Contact the Personnel Department for details.

#### <u>Section 8 - Leave of Absence - Emergency or Personal Reasons</u>

Personal leaves of absence of an emergency of serious personal nature are available only to Employees who have completed twelve (12) or more months of continuous service. Such leaves must be kept to an absolute minimum period and may not exceed a total of sixty (60) calendar days in any three-year period. Such leaves are granted only upon approval of the immediate supervisor and Field Supervisor. The Employee must provide, in writing, a complete explanation of the reason of the leave request, and the request may be approved only if justified on the basis of Company policies and work schedules. Personal leaves of absence may not be initiated until unused vacation time has been exhausted. Premiums for the group medical/dental benefits may be carried by the Employee. Contact the manager to arrange for payments of premiums.

#### Section 9 - Leave of Absence - Jury Duty

Following eighteen (18) calendar weeks of continuous service, if an Employee should be required to serve on a jury, the Employee will be eligible for an unpaid leave of absence for this purpose. Upon receipt of a jury summons, Employees shall notify the supervisor immediately for qualification.

#### **ARTICLE 18 – EDUCATIONAL REIMBURSEMENT PLAN**

#### Section 1 - Objective

SEMCO's Educational Reimbursement Plan is designed to encourage Employees to continue education in subjects and fields of endeavor which directly relate to their present job and to the Company's operation, activities, and objective. All full-time Employees who have completed twelve (12) months of employment are eligible to register for courses under educational assistance. The Company will reimburse the total cost, up to a maximum of \$750.00 per calendar year for job-related courses. High school or college level courses must be given at a generally recognized institution of learning.

#### Section 2 - Eligibility

Applications (such as a proposed course description and cost to include supplies, licensure and/or other fees required to completing a course) for these benefits should be given directly to a Company representative and must be approved before registration for the course. To be eligible for reimbursement, Employees must complete such courses with a passing grade ("C" or better) and submit evidence of such grades together with tuition, registration, and book receipts. (Correspondence courses are excluded from this plan.) Employees who terminate before completion of any approved course will not be eligible for reimbursement. Dependents of Employees are not eligible for the benefit.

#### Section 3 – Licensure or Certification

The Company will reimburse Employees who have worked for the Company for at least twelve (12) months after successfully obtaining State and national certification, licensure, or registration in their current classification, up to \$750.00 per calendar year. The reimbursement only applies to first time licensure or certification while employed with the Company; it applies to renewals only if the Employee obtained his/her license during employment with the Company. It does NOT apply to licenses or certification obtained before the completion of twelve (12) months full-time employment.

The \$750.00 per calendar year limit applies to both schooling and licensure/certification. Employees who are participating in BOTH schooling and obtaining / renewing a license / certification will have the maximum annual reimbursement limit of \$750.00 per year.

#### **ARTICLE 19 – CONFIDENTIALITY OF PATIENT INFORMATION**

Under regulations established by the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) and other Department of Health and Human Services, there are serious restrictions regarding the release of any information about patient - name, address, age, sex, nature of illness or injury, general condition, etc.

For this reason, Employees are prohibited from releasing any such patient information to members of the public or press, other professionals, pharmacies, in-patient facilities, families, friends, etc., without specific authorization. Employees must refer all such inquiries to the Subscriber at their assigned location who may authorize the release of patient information. Disclosing confidential patient information without written authorization is grounds for immediate dismissal.

#### <u>ARTICLE 20 – DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE</u>

#### Section 1 - Discharge for Cause

The employer shall have the right to discharge any Employee for good cause. Employees who are discharged for failure to perform work as required shall first have had adequate prior warning in writing of related or similar failure to perform work as required, with a copy sent to the Union. The Employee so notified shall be required to sign such notice as acknowledgment of notice, but such signing shall in no way constitute an agreement with the contents of such notice.

Any Employee who is discharged shall be informed at the time of discharge of the immediate cause of discharge. The cause shall be confirmed in writing promptly upon request of the discharged Employee.

#### Section 2- Termination Pay

Any Employee whose employment is terminated by the Employer after completion of the orientation period, except Employees discharged for gross misconduct or gross neglect of duty, shall be given two (2) weeks' notice, or two (2) weeks' pay in lieu of such notice.

Employees having completed ninety (90) calendar days of service credit who are

separated from the service of the Employer shall be paid in cash for sick time accrued on a pro rata basis at the time of separation.

Employees having completed six (6) months of service credit who are separated from the service of the Employer shall be paid in cash for unused vacation time accrued on a pro rata basis at the time of separation.

#### <u>ARTICLE 21 - REDUCTION IN FORCE AND REDUCTION OF SCHEDULED HOURS</u>

Reduction in Force occurs when a regular Employee is laid off. Reduction in scheduled hours occurs when an Employee's normal work hours are reduced.

Employees shall be directed not to report to work in the following order:

- 1. Employees on premium hours.
- 2. On-call and temporary Employees.
- 3. Regular Employees by reverse seniority.

In a reduction in force or reduction in hours or recall, the principle of seniority within each department and classification shall govern if merit and ability are approximately equal. The Employer agrees to give as much advanced notice as possible to Employees of a reduction in force.

Employees on layoff status shall have recall rights for a period of twelve (12) months from date of layoff.

In the event of a reduction in force, the Employee being laid off may exercise his/her seniority for continued employment by displacing the least senior Employee within his/her classification provided the displacing Employee can perform the necessary work.

The Employer and the Union will carefully review the status of any Employees displaced by automation and/or technological change to locate suitable employment for which the Employee is qualified and physically capable of performing.

In the event of a reduction in force of a regular Employee, two (2) weeks' notice will be

given prior to layoff. If notice is not possible two (2) weeks' pay will be provided in lieu of such notice.

The following schedule will apply to severance pay regardless of notice:

One through five years 2 weeks at scheduled hours (up to 80 hours)
Six through ten years 3 weeks at scheduled hours (up to 120 hours)
Eleven or more years 4 weeks at scheduled hours (up to 160 hours)

Employees with less than one year of service is not eligible for severance pay.

#### **ARTICLE 22 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE**

#### <u>Section 1 – General Principles</u>

The following procedure shall be applied and relied upon by both parties as the sole and exclusive means of seeking adjustment of and settling grievances.

# Section 2 - Procedure

Both parties agree that the grievance and the arbitration procedure should proceed as expeditiously as possible; however, by mutual agreement between the Union and the Employer; the time limits of any step of the grievance procedure may be extended. In the event either party fails to appeal the grievance within the time limits specified, the Union shall have the right to appeal the grievance immediately to the next step of the grievance procedure.

#### Section 3 - Grievance

The union and the employer agree that prior to the filing of a grievance, except for grievances protesting discipline it is desirable to hold an informal discussion with the immediate manager or designee in an attempt to resolve the issue. In the event a resolution cannot be reached the Employee may request to proceed to Step One of the grievance procedures. Grievances concerning termination from employment shall be processed at Step Two within ten (10) working days permitted for the initial filing of the grievance.

#### Section 4 – Grievances shall be processed in the following manner:

Step One – Grievances must be submitted in writing to the Employer Human Resources Manager, or his or her respective designee, no later than ten (10) working days after the date of the event giving rise to the grievance or when the grievant or the Union should have reasonably known about the incident. The grievance shall be in such detail as to identify the nature of the grievance, the date of the alleged grievance, and the provision or provisions of the Agreement violated by the Company. The Employer Human Resources Manager, or his or her respective designee shall schedule a meeting, if requested by the union, within five (5) working days after receipt of the written grievance with the Employee and the appropriate Union representative designated by the Union to handle the grievance. The Employer Human Resources Manager, or his or her respective designee, shall respond to the union representative in writing as to his or her decision regarding the Grievance within ten (10) working days after receipt of the grievance by the Employer Human Resources Manager, or his or her respective designee, or in the case of a meeting, within ten (10) working days following the date of the meeting. Grievances concerning termination from employment shall be processed at Step Two, within ten (10) working days permitted for the initial filing of the grievance.

Step Two – In the event the grievance is not resolved to the satisfaction of the Employee in Step One above, the Union may submit the grievance to the President, or designee, within ten (10) working days following the date of receipt of the Company's answer in Step One. The President, or designee, and the Union representative shall hold a meeting, if requested by the Union, within ten (10) working days of the date the Grievance was appealed to Step Two, to discuss the grievance. The President, or designee, or in the case of a meeting, shall respond to the Union representative in writing within ten (10) working days following the date of the meeting.

Step Three – In the event the grievance is not resolved in Step Two, the Union may refer the Grievance to the President within ten (10) working days following the date of receipt of the President's response in Step Two.

#### Section 5 - Arbitration

In the event the grievance remains unresolved, the grieving party may appeal the grievance to arbitration. Written notice of such appeal must be received by the President within twenty (20) work days after receipt of the Step Three response. No grievance shall

be appealed to arbitration without first being processed through the appropriate steps of the Grievance and Arbitration procedure.

An impartial arbitrator shall be selected by mutual agreement of the parties. In the event mutual agreement is not reached, the party appealing the grievance to arbitration shall request a panel of arbitrators from the Federal Mediation and conciliation Service. Upon receipt of said panel, the parties will select an arbitrator by alternately striking names.

The Arbitrator shall be prohibited from adding to, modifying or subtracting from the terms of this Agreement or any supplemental written agreement of the parties. Further, it shall not be within the jurisdiction of the Arbitrator to change any existing wage rate or establish a new wage rate. However, grievances involving reclassification are within the scope of the Arbitrator; the decision of the Arbitrator, however, is limited to change in the classification of a position with accompanying wage schedule.

#### **ARTICLE 23 - SAFETY**

The Employer shall, at all times, provide safe materials, equipment and working conditions for all Employees. The Employer agrees to provide all Employees with a safe work place and further agrees to comply with the Federal and other State Occupational and Safety Health Acts. Any unsafe condition at the Employee's workplace and known to be unsafe by an Employee, shall be reported to the Employee's supervisor. Employees shall not be discriminated against or disciplined because of reporting unsafe working conditions; provided the Employee did not intentionally or negligently contribute to the unsafe condition.

#### <u>ARTICLE 24 – SAVINGS CLAUSE</u>

In the event that any provision of this Agreement shall at any time be declared invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction or through government regulations or decree, such decision shall not invalidate the entire Agreement. The parties hereto agree to renegotiate such provision(s) of this Agreement for the purpose of making them conform to such governmental statutes. It is the express intention of the parties hereto that all other provisions not declared invalid shall remain in full effect.

# **ARTICLE 25 – DURATION OF AGREEMENT**

# Section 1

This Agreement shall become effective the first (1st) day of January 2023, except as otherwise specifically indicated, and shall continue in effect until the thirty-first (31st) day of December 2027, and shall continue in effect from year to year until written notice of the desire to amend or terminate this Agreement is given, not less than ninety (90) calendar days prior to such yearly expiration, by either of the parties to this Agreement to the other and except in the event of termination notice, the Agreement then in effect shall remain in full force and effect until a new agreement is consummated.

# Section 2

If any provision of this Agreement is found to conflict with the laws of the State of California or of the United States of America, the remaining provisions of the Agreement shall remain in full force and effect.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the respective parties hereto have executed this Agreement January 1, 2023.

rdans

Office and Professional Employees

SEMCO Management, Inc,

International Union Local 30, AFL-CIO, CLC

Marianne Giordano

**Executive Director/CFO** 

Daniel J. Ellis

President

#### SEMCO MANAGEMENT, INC.

#### LABOR RELATIONS POLICY

It is the policy of the Employer to recognize, honor and respect the rights of Employees to self-organize, to form, join or assist labor organizations, to bargain collectively through representatives of their own choosing, and to engage *in* other concerted activities for the purpose of collective bargaining for other mutual aid or protection, or to refrain from any or all such activities except to the extent that such right may be affected by an agreement requiring membership in a labor organization as a condition of employment.

The Employer is committed to ethical and fair treatment of all Employees and their designated representatives. It is the Program's policy to treat all Employees and their representatives with dignity, respect, honesty and trust. Further, the Employer is committed to developing and maintaining harmonious relationships with Union representatives in an effort to promote mutual respect and cooperation in the furtherance of the Employer's objective of providing high quality medical and/or dental care. The "Office and Professional Employees International Union", is chartered by the AFL-CIO to represent clerical, technical and professional workers employed in every major industry in both the public and private sectors.

OPEIU is one of the fastest growing international unions in the AFL-CIO with a membership of over 100,000. Our membership is growing because more and more people have discovered the need for, and the advantages of, representation by an AFL- CIO union.

"Local 30" is chartered by our international union, the OPEIU, to represent workers in Southern California workers and in the state of Arizona and Colorado.

The purpose and objectives of Local 30 are stated in its' constitution and bylaws as follows:

"The object of this Union shall be to organize and unite all classifications of professional, technical, office and clerical workers coming under the jurisdiction of this Union; to the end that all workers may share in the benefits resulting from employment under the terms of signed collective bargaining agreements."

# **APPENDIX "A"**

Job Description wage range (minimum and maximum based on hourly and monthly pay,

All monthly numbers below are based on Employees working 40 hours per week.

The wages below are based on State of California minimum wage as of January 1, 2023. City, Regional or County minimum wages that exceed the minimum listed below on any of the job descriptions will supersede those minimums. Employees who are considered OVERTIME EXEMPT and are paid a yearly salary must make either double the State of California minimum wage or a minimum standard set under the Federal Labor Standards Act (FLSA) which is \$684 per week or \$35,568 per year. There are separate wage requirements for Computer Software Employees.

2023 Hr Min / Max	2024 Hr Min / Max	2025 Hr Min / Max	2026 Hr Min / Max	2027 Hr Min / Max	
Sal Min / Max	Sal Min / Max	Sal Min / Max	Sal Min / Max	Sal Min / Max	
Transcriber / Front Office					
\$20.00 / \$39.50	\$20.50 / \$40.50	\$21.25 / \$42.00	\$22.00 / \$43.50	\$23.00 / \$45.00	
\$3,465.00 / \$6,850.00	\$3,550.00 / \$7,020.00	\$3,680.00 / \$7,280.00	\$3,810.00 / \$7,540.00	\$3,985.00 / \$7,800.00	
		Insurance Clerk			
\$19.00 / \$30.00	\$19.50 / \$31.00	\$20.50 / \$32.00	\$21.25 / 33.00	\$22.00 / \$34.00	
\$3,290.00 / \$5,200.00	\$3,380.00 / \$5,375.00	\$3,550.00 / \$5,550.00	\$3,680.00 / \$5,720.00	\$3,810.00 / \$5,895.00	
	Α	dministrative Assis	stant		
\$19.00 / \$40.00	\$20.00 / \$41.25	\$21.00 / \$42.50	\$22.00 / \$44.75	\$23.00 / \$46.00	
\$3,290.00 / \$6,933.00	\$3,467.00 / \$7,150.00	\$3,640.00 / \$7,367.00	\$3,813.00 / \$7,757.00	\$3,985.00 / \$7,973.00	
		Office Administrat	or		
\$25.00 / \$45.00	\$25.94 / \$46.67	\$26.88 / \$48.38	\$27.80 / \$50.07	\$28.75 / \$51.75	
\$4,333.00 / \$7,800.00	\$4,495.00 / \$8,090.00	\$4,660.00 / \$8,385.00	\$4,819.00 / \$8,678.00	\$4,983.00 / \$8,970.00	
		Accounts Secreta	ry		
\$20.00 / \$35.00	\$20.75 / \$36.25	\$21.50 / \$37.50	\$22.25/ \$38.75	\$24.00 / \$40.00	
\$3,465.00 / \$6,067.00	\$3,597.00 / \$6,283.00	\$3,727.00 / \$6,500.00	\$3,857.00 / \$6,717.00	\$4,160.00 / \$6,933.00	
		<b>Executive Secretar</b>	ies		
\$29.00 / \$45.00	\$30.00 / \$46.50	\$31.00 / \$48.00	\$32.00 / 49.50	\$33.00 / \$51.00	
\$5,027.00 / \$7,800.00	\$5,200.00 / \$8,060.00	\$5,373.00 / \$8,320.00	\$5,547.00 / \$8,580.00	\$5,720.00 / \$8,840.00	
Во	ookkeeper / Accoun	iting & Auditing Cle	rk / Insurance Secr	etary	
\$20.00 / \$33.00	\$20.75 / \$34.25	\$21.50 / \$35.50	\$22.25/ \$36.75	\$24.00 / \$38.00	
\$3,465.00 / \$5,720.00	\$3,597.00 / \$5,937.00	\$3,727.00 / \$6,153.00	\$3,857.00 / \$6,370.00	\$4,160.00 / \$6,587.00	
		Data Entry Keyers	s		
\$17.00 / \$26.00	\$17.75 / \$27.00	\$18.50 / \$28.00	\$19.25/ \$29.00	\$20.00 / \$30.00	
\$2,947.00 / \$4,507.00	\$3,077.00 / \$4,680.00	\$3,207.00 / \$4,853.00	\$3,337.00 / \$5,027.00	\$3,465.00 / \$5,200.00	
	Computer F	Programming / Soft	ware / IT Work		
\$50.00 / \$90.00	\$53.00 / \$93.00	\$56.00 / \$96.00	\$59.00/ \$99.00	\$62.00 / \$102.00	
\$8,667.00 / \$15,600.00	\$9,187.00 / \$16,120.00	\$9,707.00 / \$16,640.00	\$10,227.00 / \$17,160.00	\$10,747.00 / \$17,680.00	
		Computer Operator	or		
\$19.00 / \$40.00	\$20.00 / \$41.25	\$21.00 / \$42.50	\$22.00 / \$44.75	\$23.00 / \$46.00	
\$3,290.00 / \$6,933.00	\$3,467.00 / \$7,150.00	\$3,640.00 / \$7,367.00	\$3,813.00 / \$7,757.00	\$3,985.00 / \$7,973.00	
	Соі	mputer Systems Ma	nager		
\$45.00 / \$90.00	\$46.50 / \$92.00	\$48.00 / \$94.00	\$49.50 / 96.00	\$51.00 / \$98.00	
\$7,800.00 / \$15,600.00	\$8,060.00 / \$15,950.00	\$8,320.00 / \$16,294.00	\$8,580.00 / \$16,640.00	\$8,840.00 / \$16,990.00	

2023 Hr Min / Max	2024 Hr Min / Max	2025 Hr Min / Max	2026 Hr Min / Max	2027 Hr Min / Max
Sal Min / Max	Sal Min / Max	Sal Min / Max	Sal Min / Max	Sal Min / Max
	Miscellaneou	us Office Work / Me	dical Secretary	
\$18.00 / \$30.00	\$18.75 / \$31.00	\$19.50 / \$32.00	\$20.25 / 33.00	\$21.00 / \$34.00
\$3,120.00 / \$5,200.00	\$3,250.00 / \$5,375.00	\$3,380.00 / \$5,550.00	\$3,510.00 / \$5,720.00	\$3,640.00 / \$5,895.00
Office CI	erk / Back Office / C	Combo Front & Bac	k Office / Medical R	eceptionist
\$16.00 / \$30.00	\$16.50 / \$31.00	\$17.00 / \$32.00	\$17.50 / 33.00	\$18.00 / \$34.00
\$2,774.00 / \$5,200.00	\$2,860.00 / \$5,373.00	\$2,947.00 / \$5,547.00	\$3,033.00 / \$5,720.00	\$3,120.00 / \$5,895.00
	Receptionist / Fro	nt Office / File Cler	k / Information Cler	k
\$15.50 / \$24.00	\$16.00 / \$24.75	\$16.50 / \$25.50	\$17.00 / 26.25	\$17.50 / \$27.00
\$2,774.00 / \$4,160.00	\$2,860.00 / \$4,290.00	\$2,947.00 / \$4,420.00	\$3,033.00 / \$4,550.00	\$3,120.00 / \$4,680.00
	Collections	Receptionist / Gen	eral Secretary	
\$17.00 / \$28.85	\$17.50 / \$30.29	\$18.00 / \$31.73	\$18.50 / \$33.17	\$19.00 / \$34.62
\$2,947.00 / \$5,000.00	\$3,033.00 / \$5,250.00	\$3,120.00 / \$5,500.00	\$3,207.00 / \$5,750.00	\$3,293.00 / \$6,000.00
	Correspo	ndence Clerk / Insu	rance Biller	
\$17.50 / \$32.00	\$18.25 / \$33.00	\$19.00 / \$34.00	\$19.75 / \$35.00	\$20.50 / \$36.00
\$3,033.00 / \$5,547.00	\$3,163.00 / \$5,720.00	\$3,293.00 / \$5,893.00	\$3,423.00 / \$6,067.00	\$3,553.00 / \$6,240.00
	Billing / Posting	Clerks / Loan Interv	viewers and Clerks	
\$18.00 / \$32.00	\$18.75 / \$33.00	\$19.50 / \$34.00	\$20.25 / \$35.00	\$21.00 / \$36.00
\$3,033.00 / \$5,547.00	\$3,163.00 / \$5,720.00	\$3,293.00 / \$5,893.00	\$3,423.00 / \$6,067.00	\$3,553.00 / \$6,240.00
		Medical Biller		
\$19.00 / \$33.00	\$19.75 / \$34.00	\$20.50 / \$35.00	\$21.25 / \$36.00	\$22.00 / \$37.00
\$3,293.00 / \$5,547.00	\$3,423.00 / \$5,893.00	\$3,553.00 / \$6,067.00	\$3,683.00 / \$6,240.00	\$3,813.00 / \$6,413.00
Bookke	eping, Accounting,	Auditing Clerks, Pa	yroll and Timekeep	ing Clerks
\$20.00 / \$33.00	\$20.75 / \$34.00	\$21.50 / \$35.00	\$22.25 / \$36.00	\$23.00 / \$37.00
\$3,467.00 / \$5,547.00	\$3,597.00 / \$5,893.00	\$3,727.00 / \$6,067.00	\$3,857.00 / \$6,240.00	\$3,987.00 / \$6,413.00
		<b>Accounting Manag</b>	er	
\$25.00 / \$40.00	\$26.00 / \$41.50	\$27.00 / \$43.00	\$28.00 / \$44.50	\$29.00 / \$46.00
\$4,335.00 / \$6,933.00	\$4,507.00 / \$7,193.00	\$4,680.00 / \$7,453.00	\$4,853.00 / \$7,713.00	\$5,027.00 / \$7,973.00
	Admir	nistrative Services I	<b>V</b> lanager	
\$55.00 / \$90.00	\$56.50 / \$92.00	\$58.00 / \$94.00	\$59.50 / \$96.00	\$61.00 / \$98.00
\$9,533.00 / \$15,600.00	\$9,795.00 / \$15,947.00	\$10,053.00 / \$16,293.00	\$10,313.00 / \$16,640.00	\$10,573.00 / \$16,987.00
		Legal Secretary		
\$24.00 / \$40.00	\$25.00 / \$41.50	\$26.00 / \$43.00	\$27.00 / \$44.50	\$28.00 / \$46.00
\$4,160.00 / \$6,933.00	\$4,335.00 / \$7,193.00	\$4,507.00 / \$7,453.00	\$4,680.00 / \$7,713.00	\$4,853.00 / \$7,973.00
	Comper	nsation and Benefit	s Manager	
\$58.00 / \$80.00	\$59.50 / \$82.00	\$61.00 / \$84.00	\$62.50 / \$86.00	\$64.00 / \$88.00
\$9,187.00 / \$13,867.00	\$10,313.00 / \$14,213.00	\$10,573.00 / \$14,560.00	\$10,833.00 / \$14,907.00	\$11,093.00 / \$15,253.00
Sales Representative (Except Technical)				
\$23.50 / \$50.00	\$24.25 / \$51.50	\$25.00 / \$53.00	\$25.75 / \$54.50	\$26.50 / \$56.00
\$4,073.00 / \$8,667.00	\$4,203.00 / \$8,927.00	\$4,333.00 / \$9,187.00	\$4,463.00 / \$9,447.00	\$4,593.00 / \$9,707.00

2023 Hr Min / Max	2024 Hr Min / Max	2025 Hr Min / Max	2026 Hr Min / Max	2027 Hr Min / Max
Sal Min / Max				
		Medical Assistan	t	
\$17.00 / \$24.00	\$17.50 / \$25.00	\$18.00 / \$26.00	\$18.50 / 27.00	\$19.00 / \$28.00
\$2,947.00 / \$4,160.00	\$3,033.00 / \$4,333.00	\$3,120.00 / \$4,507.00	\$3,207.00 / \$4,680.00	\$3,293.00 / \$4,853.00
Cert	ified Medical Assist	tant / Medical Assis	tant – Back Office (	Combo
\$19.00 / \$26.00	\$19.75 / \$27.00	\$20.50 / \$28.00	\$21.25 / \$29.00	\$22.00 / \$30.00
\$3,293.00 / \$4,507.00	\$3,423.00 / \$4,680.00	\$3,553.00 / \$4,853.00	\$3,683.00 / \$5,027.00	\$3,813.00 / \$5,200.00
	Licens	sed Vocational Nur	se (LVN)	
\$24.00 / \$33.50	\$25.00 / \$35.00	\$26.00 / \$36.50	\$27.00 / \$38.00	\$28.00 / \$39.50
\$4,160.00 / \$5,807.00	\$4,333.00 / \$6,067.00	\$4,507.00 / \$6,327.00	\$4,680.00 / \$6,587.00	\$4,853.00 / \$6,847.00
	Reg	gistered Nurse (Trai	nees)	
\$26.00 / \$37.00	\$27.00 / \$38.50	\$28.00 / \$40.00	\$29.00 / \$41.50	\$30.00 / \$43.00
\$4,507.00 / \$6,413.00	\$4,680.00 / \$6,673.00	\$4,853.00 / \$6,933.00	\$5,027.00 / \$7,193.00	\$5,200.00 / \$7,453.00
	Registered I	Nurse (all levels, ex	cept Trainees)	
\$29.00 / \$57.50	\$31.00 / \$60.00	\$33.00 / \$62.50	\$35.00 / \$65.00	\$37.00 / \$67.50
\$5,027.00 / \$9,967.00	\$5,373.00 / \$6,067.00	\$5,720.00 / \$10,833.00	\$6,067.00 / \$11,267.00	\$6,413.00 / \$11,700.00
		Nurse Practitione	r	
\$60.00 / \$74.50	\$61.50 / \$77.00	\$63.00 / \$79.50	\$64.50 / \$82.00	\$66.00 / \$84.50
\$10,400.00 / \$12,913.00	\$10,660.00 / \$13,347.00	\$10,920.00 / \$13,780.00	\$11,180.00 / \$14,213.00	\$11,440.00 / \$14,647.00
		Physician Assista	nt	
\$50.00 / \$82.00	\$51.25 / \$84.00	\$52.50 / \$86.00	\$53.75 / \$88.00	\$55.00 / \$90.00
\$8,667.00 / \$14,213.00	\$10,660.00 / \$13,347.00	\$9,100.00 / \$14,907.00	\$9,317.00 / \$14,213.00	\$9,533.00 / \$15,253.00
	Surgic	al Technician (non-	certified)	
\$23.50 / \$32.50	\$24.25 / \$34.00	\$25.00 / \$35.50	\$25.75 / \$37.00	\$26.50 / \$38.50
\$4,073.00 / \$5,633.00	\$4,203.00 / \$5,893.00	\$4,333.00 / \$6,153.00	\$4,463.00 / \$6,413.00	\$4,593.00 / \$6,673.00
	Cer	tified Surgical Tech	nician	
\$24.00 / \$33.50	\$25.00/ \$35.25	\$26.00 / \$37.00	\$27.00 / \$38.25	\$28.00 / \$40.00
\$4,160.00 / \$5,807.00	\$4,333.00 / \$6,110.00	\$4,507.00 / \$6,413.00	\$4,680.00 / \$6,630.00	\$4,853.00 / \$6,933.00
	Medical Equ	uipment Preparer / S	Scope Washer	
\$22.00 / \$30.00	\$22.75/ \$31.00	\$23.50 / \$32.00	\$24.25 / \$33.00	\$25.00 / \$34.00
\$3,813.00 / \$5,200.00	\$3,943.00 / \$5,373.00	\$4,073.00 / \$5,547.00	\$4,203.00 / \$5,720.00	\$4,333.00 / \$5,893.00
		Medical Technolog	ist	
\$24.00 / \$33.50	\$25.00/ \$35.25	\$26.00 / \$37.00	\$27.00 / \$38.25	\$28.00 / \$40.00
\$4,160.00 / \$5,807.00	\$4,333.00 / \$6,110.00	\$4,507.00 / \$6,413.00	\$4,680.00 / \$6,630.00	\$4,853.00 / \$6,933.00
		Medical Scribe		
\$22.00 / \$30.00	\$22.75/ \$31.00	\$23.50 / \$32.00	\$24.25 / \$33.00	\$25.00 / \$34.00
\$3,813.00 / \$5,200.00	\$3,943.00 / \$5,373.00	\$4,073.00 / \$5,547.00	\$4,203.00 / \$5,720.00	\$4,333.00 / \$5,893.00
		ledical Transcriptio		
\$24.00 / \$30.00	\$24.75 / \$31.50	\$25.50 / \$33.00	\$26.25 / \$34.50	\$27.00 / \$36.00
\$4,160.00 / \$5,200.00	\$4,290.00 / \$5,460.00	\$4,420.00 / \$5,720.00	\$4,550.00 / \$5,980.00	\$4,680.00 / \$6,240.00

2023 Hr Min / Max	2024 Hr Min / Max	2025 Hr Min / Max	2026 Hr Min / Max	2027 Hr Min / Max
Sal Min / Max	Sal Min / Max	Sal Min / Max	Sal Min / Max	Sal Min / Max
		<b>Clinical Director</b>		
\$60.00 / \$105.00	\$62.00 / \$108.00	\$64.00 / \$111.00	\$66.00 / \$114.00	\$68.00 / \$117.00
\$10,400.00 / \$18,200.00	\$10,747.00 / \$18,720.00	\$11,093.00 / \$19,240.00	\$11,440.00 / \$19,760.00	\$11,787.00 / \$20,280.00
	Office and Adn	ninistrative Suppor	t Workers, Others	
\$24.00 / \$33.50	\$25.00/ \$35.25	\$26.00 / \$37.00	\$27.00 / \$38.25	\$28.00 / \$40.00
\$4,160.00 / \$5,807.00	\$4,333.00 / \$6,110.00	\$4,507.00 / \$6,413.00	\$4,680.00 / \$6,630.00	\$4,853.00 / \$6,933.00
\$22.00 / \$30.00 \$3,813.00 / \$5,200.00	Office and A \$22.75/\$31.00 \$3,943.00 / \$5,373.00	dministrative Suppo \$23.50 / \$32.00 \$4,073.00 / \$5,547.00	ort Supervisors \$24.25 / \$33.00 \$4,203.00 / \$5,720.00	\$25.00 / \$34.00 \$4,333.00 / \$5,893.00
		Phlebotomist		
\$17.00 / \$26.00	\$17.50 / \$26.75	\$18.50 / \$27.50	\$19.00 / \$28.25	\$19.50/ \$29.00
\$2,947.00 / \$4,507.00	\$3,033.00 / \$4,637.00	\$3,207.00 / \$4,767.00	\$3,293.00 / \$4,897.00	\$3,380.00 / \$5,027.00
	N	ledical Lab Technic	cian	
\$24.00 / \$33.50	\$25.00/ \$35.25	\$26.00 / \$37.00	\$27.00 / \$38.25	\$28.00 / \$40.00
\$4,160.00 / \$5,807.00	\$4,333.00 / \$6,110.00	\$4,507.00 / \$6,413.00	\$4,680.00 / \$6,630.00	\$4,853.00 / \$6,933.00
	X-Ra	ay / Radiologic Tecl	nnician	
\$26.00 / \$62.50	\$27.00/ \$63.75	\$28.00 / \$65.00	\$29.00 / \$66.25	\$30.00 / \$67.50
\$4,507.00 / \$10,833.00	\$4,680.00 / \$11,050.00	\$4,853.00 / \$11,267.00	\$5,027.00 / \$11,483.00	\$5,200.00 / \$11,700.00
		CT / MRI Technicia		
\$27.50 / \$65.00	\$28.75/ \$67.00	\$30.00 / \$69.00	\$31.25 / \$71.00	\$32.50 / \$73.00
\$4,767.00 / \$11,267.00	\$4,983.00 / \$11,613.00	\$5,200.00 / \$11,960.00	\$5,417.00 / \$12,307.00	\$5,633.00 / \$12,653.00
		Dental Assistant		
\$19.00 / \$29.00	\$19.50 / \$30.00	\$20.00 / \$31.00	\$20.50 / \$32.00	\$21.00 / \$33.00
\$3,293.00 / \$5,027.00	\$3,380.00 / \$5,200.00	\$3,467.00 / \$5,373.00	\$3,553.00 / \$5,547.00	\$3,640.00 / \$5,720.00
		Oral Surgery Assist		
\$17.50 / \$26.00	\$18.00 / \$27.00	\$18.50 / \$28.00	\$19.00 / \$29.00	\$19.50 / \$30.00
\$3,033.00 / \$4,507.00	\$3,120.00 / \$4,680.00	\$3,207.00 / \$4,853.00	\$3,293.00 / \$5,027.00	\$3,380.00 / \$5,200.00
		Dental Hygienist		
\$32.00 / \$53.00	\$33.25/ \$55.00	\$34.50 / \$57.00	\$35.75 / \$59.00	\$37.00 / \$61.00
\$5,547.00 / \$9,187.00	\$5,763.00 / \$9,533.00	\$5,980.00 / \$9,880.00	\$6,197.00 / \$10,227.00	\$6,413.00 / \$10,573.00
		Physical Therapis	st .	
\$40.00 / \$70.00	\$41.50/ \$73.00	\$43.00 / \$76.00	\$44.50 / \$79.00	\$46.00 / \$82.00
\$6,933.00 / \$12,133.00	\$7,193.00 / \$12,653.00	\$7,453.00 / \$13,173.00	\$7,713.00 / \$13,693.00	\$7,973.00 / \$14,213.00
	P	Physical Therapist A		
\$28.00 / \$40.00	\$29.25/ \$42.00	\$30.50 / \$44.00	\$31.75 / \$46.00	\$33.00 / \$48.00
\$4,853.00 / \$6,933.00	\$5,070.00 / \$7,280.00	\$5,287.00 / \$7,627.00	\$5,503.00 / \$7,973.00	\$5,720.00 / \$8,320.00
Patient Care Coordinator Assistant				
\$17.00 / \$28.00	\$17.50/ \$29.00	\$18.00 / \$30.00	\$18.50 / \$31.00	\$19.00 / \$32.00
\$2,947.00 / \$4,853.00	\$3,033.00 / \$5,027.00	\$3,120.00 / \$5,200.00	\$3,207.00 / \$5,373.00	\$3,293.00 / \$5,547.00

2023 Hr Min / Max	2024 Hr Min / Max	2025 Hr Min / Max	2026 Hr Min / Max	2027 Hr Min / Max
Sal Min / Max				
		Optician		
\$24.00 / \$38.00	\$25.00/ \$39.50	\$26.00 / \$41.00	\$27.00 / \$42.50	\$28.00 / \$44.00
\$4,160.00 / \$6,587.00	\$4,333.00 / \$6,847.00	\$4,507.00 / \$7,107.00	\$4,680.00 / \$7,367.00	\$4,853.00 / \$7,627.00
		Esthetician		
\$22.50 / \$35.00	\$23.25/ \$36.25	\$25.00 / \$37.50	\$25.75 / \$38.75	\$26.50 / \$40.00
\$3,900.00 / \$6,067.00	\$4,030.00 / \$6,283.00	\$4,333.00 / \$6,500.00	\$4,463.00 / \$6,717.00	\$4,593.00 / \$6,933.00
		<b>Embryologist</b>		
\$30.00 / \$48.00	\$31.50/ \$50.00	\$33.00 / \$52.00	\$34.50 / \$54.00	\$36.00 / \$56.00
\$5,200.00 / \$8,320.00	\$5,460.00 / \$8,667.00	\$5,720.00 / \$9,013.00	\$5,980.00 / \$9,360.00	\$6,240.00 / \$9,707.00
		IVF Coordinator		
\$22.50 / \$35.00	\$23.25/ \$36.25	\$25.00 / \$37.50	\$25.75 / \$38.75	\$26.50 / \$40.00
\$3,900.00 / \$6,067.00	\$4,030.00 / \$6,283.00	\$4,333.00 / \$6,500.00	\$4,463.00 / \$6,717.00	\$4,593.00 / \$6,933.00
	U	Itrasound Technolo	gist	
\$32.50 / \$62.50	\$34.00/ \$64.25	\$35.50 / \$66.00	\$37.00 / \$67.75	\$38.50 / \$69.50
\$5,893.00 / \$10,747.00	\$6,153.00 / \$11,093.00	\$6,413.00 / \$11,440.00	\$4,463.00 / \$11,787.00	\$6,673.00 / \$12,133.00
		Office Manager		
\$34.00 / \$62.00	\$35.50/ \$64.00	\$37.00 / \$66.00	\$38.50 / \$68.00	\$40.00 / \$70.00
\$5,893.00 / \$10,747.00	\$6,153.00 / \$11,093.00	\$6,413.00 / \$11,440.00	\$6,673.00 / \$11,787.00	\$6,933.00 / \$12,133.00
		Office Supervisor	r	
\$25.00 / \$51.00	\$25.75/ \$52.50	\$26.50 / \$54.00	\$27.25 / \$55.50	\$28.00 / \$57.00
\$4,333.00 / \$8,840.00	\$4,463.00 / \$9,100.00	\$4,593.00 / \$9,360.00	\$4,723.00 / \$9,620.00	\$4,853.00 / \$9,880.00
		Clinic Manager		
\$31.00 / \$52.00	\$32.50/ \$53.50	\$34.00 / \$55.00	\$35.50 / \$56.50	\$37.00 / \$58.00
\$5,373.00 / \$9,013.00	\$5,633.00 / \$9,273.00	\$5,893.00 / \$9,533.00	\$6,153.00 / \$9,793.00	\$6,413.00 / \$10,053.00
		Cleaner Housekeep	oer	
\$16.00 / \$25.00	\$16.50/ \$25.75	\$17.00 / \$26.50	\$17.50 / \$27.25	\$18.00 / \$28.00
\$2,733.00 / \$4,333.00	\$2,860.00 / \$4,463.00	\$2,947.00 / \$4,593.00	\$3,033.00 / \$4,723.00	\$3,120.00 / \$4,853.00
	Executive	Personal Assistant	(Levels 1 – 5)	
\$27.50 / \$77.00	\$28.25/ \$79.50	\$29.00 / \$82.00	\$29.75 / \$84.50	\$30.50 / \$87.00
\$4,767.00 / \$13,347.00	\$4,897.00 / \$13,780.00	\$5,027.00 / \$14,213.00	\$5,157.00 / \$14,647.00	\$5,287.00 / \$15,080.00
	Paralegal	/ Legal Assistant (I	Levels 1 – 4)	
\$26.00 / \$62.50	\$27.00/ \$64.75	\$28.00 / \$67.00	\$29.00 / \$69.25	\$30.00 / \$71.25
\$4,507.00 / \$10,833.00	\$4,680.00 / \$11,223.00	\$4,853.00 / \$11,613.00	\$5,027.00 / \$12,003.00	\$5,200.00 / \$12,350.00
Endoscope (Scope) Washer				
\$18.00 / \$45.00	\$18.75/ \$46.50	\$19.50 / \$48.00	\$20.25 / \$49.50	\$21.50 / \$51.00
\$3,120.00 / \$7,800.00	\$3,250.00 / \$8,060.00	\$3,380.00 / \$8,320.00	\$3,510.00 / \$8,580.00	\$3,727.00 / \$8,840.00

# SEMCO EMPLOYEE WAGE SURVEY 1ST QUARTER 2022

Below wages are based on the most popular job classifications. All wages are based on a percentile from the California EDD Labor Market Info:

http://www.labormarketinfo.edd.ca.gov/cgi/databrowsing/occExplorerQSSelection.asp?menuchoice=occexplorer At the time of this report, the Federal Minimum Wage was \$7.25 per hour and California Minimum Wage was \$15.00 per hour.

A JOB DESCRIPTION	LOW 25% HOUR / MONTH	AVERAGE / MEAN HOUR / MONTH	HIGH 75% HOUR / MONTH
Canada Office Clark	¢47.40./ ¢2.000.00	Φ40 20 / Φ2 250 00	<b>\$22.00 / \$4.450.00</b>
General Office Clerk	\$17.19 / \$2,980.00	\$19.38 / \$3,359.00	\$23.99 / \$4,158.00
Data Entry Keyers	\$15.55 / \$2.695.00	\$18.74 / \$3,248.00	\$23.38 / \$4,053.00
Secretary, Except Legal, Medical, Exec.	\$18.65 / \$3,233.00	\$23.98 / \$4,157.00	\$29.34 / \$5,086.00
Bookkeeping, Accounting, Audit Clerk	\$19.12 / \$3,314.00	\$25.56 / \$4,430.00	\$30.19 / \$5,233.00
Executive Secretary	\$29.61 / \$5,132.00	\$37.53 / \$6,505.00	\$44.72 / \$7,752.00
Manager, all others	\$51.01 / \$8,842.00	\$79.59 / \$13,796.00	\$92.00 / \$15,947.00
File Clerks	\$15.50 / \$2,687.00	\$21.09 / \$3,656.00	\$24.05 / \$4,169.00
Billing and Posting Clerk	\$18.98 / \$3,290.00	\$23.50 / \$4,073.00	\$28.42 / \$4,926.00
Sales Representative, Except Technical	\$23.80 / \$4,125.00	\$38.96 / \$6,753.00	\$49.11 / \$8,512.00
Sales Representative, Services, All Other	\$18.26 / \$3,165.00	\$27.37 / \$4,745.00	\$39.72 / \$6,885.00
Customer Service Representatives	\$17.99 / \$3,118.00	\$22.21 / \$3,850.00	\$24.30 / \$4,212.00
Dental Assistant	\$19.19 / \$3,326.00	\$23.61 / \$4,092.00	\$24.70 / \$4,281.00
Medical Assistant	\$18.81 / \$3,260.00	\$22.95 / \$3,978.00	\$25.00 / \$4,333.00
Physician Assistant	\$55.57 / \$9,632.00	\$68.20 / \$11,821.00	\$80.00 / \$13,867.00
Nurse Practitioners	\$63.37 / \$10,984.00	\$75.62 / \$13,108.00	\$90.00 / \$15,600.00
Registered Nurse	\$49.29 / \$8,544.00	\$62.43 / \$10,821.00	\$77.67 / \$13,463.00
Licensed Vocational Nurse (LVN)	\$29.06 / \$5,037.00	\$32.45 / \$5,625.00	\$37.54 / \$6,507.00
Physical Therapist	\$39.35 / \$6,821.00	\$51.56 / \$8,937.00	\$63.63 / \$11,029.00
Physical Therapist Aide	\$15.50 / \$2,687.00	\$17.46 / \$3,026.00	\$18.57 / \$3,219.00
Radiation Therapists	\$60.68 / \$10,518.00	\$68.93 / \$11,948.00	\$80.82 / \$14,009.00
Surgical Technologist	\$29.29 / \$5,077.00	\$36.88 / \$6,393.00	\$38.53 / \$6,679.00
Medical Equipment Preparer	\$22.91 / \$3,971.00	\$30.05 / \$5,209.00	\$33.43 / \$5,795.00
Medical Appliance Technician	\$23.13 / \$4,009.00	\$25.22 / \$4,372.00	\$27.40 / \$4,749.00
Medical Secretary	\$18.56 / \$3,217.00	\$23.22 / \$4,025.00	\$28.33 / \$4,911.00
Medical & Health Service Managers	\$39.75 / \$6,890.00	\$62.33 / \$10,804.00	\$79.99 / \$13,865.00
Medical Transcriptionist	\$21.33 / \$3,697.00	\$28.36 / \$4,916.00	\$35.68 / \$6,185.00
Administrative Services Manager	\$43.79 / \$7,590.00	\$60.05 / \$10,409.00	\$79.68 / \$13,811.00
Health Educators	\$24.02 / \$4.164.00	\$35.19 / \$6,100.00	\$45.31 / \$7,854.00
Optician, Dispensing	\$18.62 / \$3,228.00	\$23.42 / \$4.060.00	\$29.44 / \$5,103.00
Reception & Information Clerk	\$15.50 / \$2,687.00	\$18.84 / \$3,266.00	\$20.38 / \$3,533.00
Medical & Clinical Lab Technologist	\$41.92 / \$7,266.00	\$51.09 / \$8,856.00	\$60.28 / \$10,449.00
Medical & Clinical Lab Technician	\$21.86 / \$3,789.00	\$28.14 / \$4,878.00	\$35.37 / \$6.131.00
Medical Scientist, except Epidemiologists	\$47.47 / \$8,228.00	\$60.09 / \$10,416.00	\$65.84 / \$11,412.00
Health Information Technician	\$20.55 / \$3,562.00	\$26.91 / \$4,665.00	\$36.49 / \$6.325.00
Dental Lab Technician	\$15.57 / \$2,699.00	\$23.37 / \$4,051.00	\$28.93 / \$5.015.00
Pharmacy Technician	\$19.06 / \$3,304.00	\$27.04 / \$4,687.00	\$37.45 / \$6,491.00
,	,	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	